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City of Evansville Plan Commission

Regular Meeting

Monday, August 3, 2015, 6:00 p.m.

City Hall (Third Floor), 31 South Madison Street 

MINUTES
1) Call to Order at 6:00 pm.
2) Roll Call. Members present: Mayor Sandy Decker, John Gishnock, Barbara Jacobson, Rick Cole, Matt Eaton, Josh Manring and Bill Hammann. Others present: Planning Intern Brad Sippel and Community Development Director Jason Sergeant, Al Francis, Kim Gruebling, Roger Berg, Greg Helgesen, Dan Emery, Mary Koehl, Nancy Kress and various members of the public. 
3) Approval of Agenda. Motion to approve the August 3, 2015 agenda by Hammann/Cole. Approved unanimously.
4) Approval of Minutes: Motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the July 6, 2015 regular meeting and approve them as printed Jacobsen/Manring. Approved unanimously.
5) Civility Reminder. Decker noted the City’s commitment to civil discourse.
6) Citizen appearances other than agenda items listed. None.
7) New Business

a) Public Hearing concerning an application for a conditional use permit for indoor commercial entertainment (café) and outdoor food and beverage sales in a Business (B2) district at 18 East Main Street (Parcel 6-27-6) 

i) Initial staff and applicant comments. Sergeant reviewed staff report noting an existing CUP for the site permitting coffee, book sales and serving of pastries. Sergeant indicated the applicant, Greg Debroux, is requesting the ability to serve food, alcohol, coffee, have outdoor seating and café sidewalk seating as well.  Debroux indicated he will not be moving forward with sidewalk seating.  Debroux also informed the commission of the work he did to clean up the exterior space and will soon be bringing in crushed granite as a surface for the exterior dining area.
ii) Public Hearing.  Decker opened the public hearing at 6:18pm and closed it at 6:19pm with no comments from the public.
iii) Plan Commissioner questions and comments.  Jacobsen inquired about how parking would work for the building tenants.  Debroux indicated he has spoken with all building tenants and reached an agreement regarding parking.  He will park his catering trailer and vehicle in the rear of the lot, leaving two parking spaces for other building tenants.  Decker noted the work done to the building and the entire downtown to improve the appearance.  She expressed a need to screen parking from Main Street and the green space to keep trailers and parking from being visible from the rest of downtown.  Decker thanked the applicant for the hard work that has been done on the building by him and the building owners.  She noted the community is excited to have this new business in Evansville.  
iv) Motion regarding conditional use permit application. Decker noted the CUP is consistence with the City’s zoining code and comprehensive plan.  Also noted by Decker was the waiving of parking requirements and the finding that this proposed use would not have an adverse impact on adjacent parcels. Hamman/Jacobsen moved: The Plan Commission approves issuance of a Conditional Use Permit for indoor commercial entertainment and outdoor food and beverage service, including alcohol sales, finding that the benefits of the use outweigh any potential adverse impacts, and that the proposed use is consistent with the required standards and criteria for issuance of a CUP set forth in Section 130-104(3)(a) through (e) of the Zoning Ordinance. The Permit is approved subject to the following conditions:

1. The business operator shall comply with all provisions in the city’s zoning code, as may be amended, including conditional use regulations as per sections 130-408 and 130-538.

2. Any new or additional signage would be subject approval of a sign permit and Historic Preservation Commission review. 

3. The business operator shall obtain and maintain all city, state, and county permits and licenses as may be required now and in the future.

4. Any substantial changes to the business model, such as significant differences in hours of operation, expansion of outdoor dining area, or change in type of business, shall require a review of the existing conditional use permit and may require the application, fee, review and issuance of a new conditional use permit.

5. The use shall not cause a public or private nuisance as defined by State law.

6. The parking requirements are waived as per Sec. 130-408(3)

7. Any parked trailers or equipment are stored in the rear of the property and do not obstruct any public right of way and are buffered from street view from Main Street
8. Hours of operation shall be no earlier than 6am Monday through Sunday and no later than 10pm Monday through Sunday.
Motion approved unanimously.

b) Public Hearing concerning an application for a conditional use permit to allow construction of a new home in the Historic Conservation Overlay District located at 268 W Liberty Street on parcel of land (6-27-207) zoned residential (R1).
i) Initial staff and applicant comments. Sergeant explained this CUP is one of the first to be undertaken in the historic district since it was created.  Sergeant explained the applicant’s proposal with two concerns from staff regarding the height to width ratio and architectural details. The applicant indicated he had worked closely with staff to meet the requirements of the code and has a new version of the plan for review tonight. 
ii) Public Hearing. Decker opened the Public hearing at 6:43pm.  Mary Koehl of 252 W Liberty expressed concern with the proposed house and thanked the applicant for working with the city.  She noted this building sets a precedent for future new homes in the district.  Koehl stated the home is too modern for the district and doesn’t fit with the neighborhood.  Dan Emery of Longfield Street noted the original home on the property was a contributing structure and was the original farm house for the area.  Emery noted the home had details added, but the general design is too modern for the district. Emery suggested a different style of home could be built, such as a Cape Cod could be built on the parcel.   Koehl indicated the setbacks are too narrow.  Helgesen noted the setbacks are great then dimensioned on the site plan, approximately 16 feet. Nancy Kress of 239 W Liberty commented on a concern also about the setback.  Kress noted the architecture of the district and expressed concern over the rear façade of the home, as it will be adjacent to her home.  Decker closed the public hearing at 6:57pm.
iii) Plan Commissioner questions and comments.  Commission members noted the importance of the decision and reviewed Section 130-1123 (b) (3) through (12). Jacobsen expressed concern over the dormers being aesthetic only and not usable.  She also noted the building appears a bit too modern for the district. Manring asked if the item was reviewed by HPC.  Decker noted it wasn’t approved by motion. Decker went through Section 130-1123 (b).  After lengthy committee discussion it was concluded that the proposal doesn’t meet all the sections of this ordinance. Committee discussed the lack of availability of 2 story homes in Evansville and providing them as an option in the district.  Sergeant indicated the applicant has worked with staff to mitigate some of these concerns. Committee also discussed the difficulty of the review criteria being subjective and open to varied interpretation.  
iv) Motion regarding conditional use permit application.  Committee did not move forward with a motion.  The agenda item and public hearing was tabled to be continued at the next regularly scheduled Plan Commission Meeting September 1, 2015 at 6:00pm
c) Discussion of Town of Union future land use map.  Sergeant indicated this discussion is intended for the town to review its land use map and express areas of concern with Evansville’s future land use map.  Al Francis from the Town of Union Planning Commission reviewed the Town’s future land use map and indicated concern with the City’s areas of growth.  The town is indicating future development to the northeast of Evansville.  This overlaps with the City’s future land use in the same area.  Kim Gruebling expressed the history of town residents being opposed to future land use maps from the city.  Gruebling indicated the areas shown for future growth are unrealistic and residents shown in the future land use area wouldn’t want to be annexed.  Sergeant clarified the City’s future land use map is created to meet state requirements for demonstrating where a growth in population could be housed.  It is not in any way an indication of policy direction for annexation of property.  Committee discussion encouraged the town to look at other areas of development for their housing growth, including areas around HWY 59 and HWY 14.  Francis agreed this could be looked at as a potential site for future growth. Decker noted the City’s desire to preserve open farmland by growing compactly.
8) Old Business

a) Smart growth plan update, review and discussion: Decker noted time would not allow review of all items tonight and committee decided to hold a special meeting August 24th to review the plan.
i) Chapter 1, 2 and 3, Introduction and Community Profile.  Committee discussed grammatical edits and renumbering figures and tables.
ii) Chapter 4, Housing.    Committee discussed grammatical edits and renumbering figures and tables as well as modifications to some objectives
iii) Chapter 5, Transportation and transportation map. Committee discussed small edits and Future Transportation Plan.  Discussion included providing a map with more type of roadways to better reflect use in the future.  
iv) Chapter 6, Utilities and Community Facilities.  
(1) Vision and goals.  Committee reviewed and modified policies regarding accessibility and sustainability. 
(2) Policies.  Committee reviewed and modified policies regarding accessibility and sustainability. 
(3) Full chapter text. No review.
(4) Implementation.  Committee discussed modifications to some objectives.
v) Chapter 7, Agricultural, Natural and Cultural Resources.  No discussion by committee.
vi) Chapter 8, Economic Development: No discussion by committee.
vii) Chapter 9, Existing Land Use. Committee discussed no changes needed

viii) Chapter10, Future Land Use. Committee discussed  content is good and addressing page numbers and figure numbers.
ix) Chapter 11, Intergovernmental Cooperation. Committee discussed adding some minor content for some sections.
x) Chapter 12, Implementation. Brief review and discussion of grammatical corrections.
xi) Other updates. none
9) Monthly Reports
a) Report on other permitting activity by Zoning Administrator. None.
b) Report of the Evansville Historic Preservation Commission. Commission is presenting an updated Historic Preservation Ordinance to Common Council.
c) Report on Common Council actions relating to Plan Commission recommendations. None.
d) Report on Board of Appeals actions relating to zoning matters. None
e) Report on enforcement. None
f) Planning education/news. None.
10) Next Meeting: Monday, August 24, 2015 at 6 p.m.
11) Motion to Adjourn. Motion by Hammann/Cole to adjourn at 8:45pm. Approved unanimously.
Mayor Sandra J. Decker, Plan Commission Chair

